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OTHERS PRESENT:
JOSEPH PHELAN, TOM BURNELL, ED DAVENPORT, JOHN KEMNITZER, BRETT KING, JOE ELY, MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC
1.0
Call to Order


President Slayton called the meeting to order at 7:31 pm.
2.0 
Approval of Minutes

2.1 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the October 12, 2010 Regular Meeting*

VOTE: 6 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Vallas); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Rich)


MOTION CARRIED
3.0 
Public Comment


None.
(Ms. Rich arrived.)

4.0 
Reports and Discussion

4.1
Principal’s Reports
Dr. Davenport: Parent meetings have been held with each grade level and the Guidance staff, with about one-third of the parents at each level attending. The Power Point presentation used during the evenings is available on the District website. The Financial Aid presentation will be posted in January. Careers in the Arts night was held at Stissing Mountain High School; about 20 Rhinebeck students and Art teacher Cynthia Baer attended. The BLPT is investigating a change in the schedule for Open House and additional improvements to school climate. Having been impressed with Mix-It Up Day at BMS, the BLPT may consider something similar for the High School. The Superintendent’s Conference Day on the 8th focused on the climate initiative and the faculty are developing lesson plans around the quotations selected for the Rhinebeck Respect program to reinforce the message which promotes social and emotional competencies. The upcoming Superintendent’s Conference Day will also focus on sharing 21st Century web resources. The Chronicle of Higher Education recently featured an article on a competition for sentence diagramming held in one High School and 
participating students may visit in May for a competition here. The first edition of the school newspaper should hit the stands by the end of this week. Mrs. Grande has been commended for her work with the Hudson Valley Writing Project and Ms. Baccaro has been honored for 10 years of service as an Adjunct Profession at Dutchess Community College.
Mr. Kemnitzer:  Mrs. Hicks has been asked to speak before a meeting with Assemblyman Cahill regarding her work at Norrie Point with 7th graders on Water Days. During Superintendent’s Conference Day, the faculty continued work on effective small group collaborative learning, incorporating Developmental Designs I and II practices. The American Memory exhibit is on display in ELA classes, depicting life in the Dust Bowl and Depression. In creating the exhibit, the students learned about literary devices and wrote poems and journals from the point of view of the survivors. 8th Grade students are continuing work as Waste Watchers using research skills, technology, working in small groups, use of Wikis and web-based data bases. At the conclusion, the 8th grade students and their colleagues in the 3rd grade will be asked to decide if and how an action plan could reduce waste. The BLPT will continue to support and plan the annual Health and Wellness Day, Mix It Up Day, and the Top Chef competition. Discussion is under way on a presentation by the School Safety Officer to update parents and students on Internet safety, focusing on the use of social networking and web-based applications. Upcoming events include the 6th Grade Circus performance, the Halloween costume dance, and the breakfast and ceremony for the Veterans. The Veterans Day Ceremony this year will honor about 160 family and community members. Chief Warrant Officer McCauley, the parent of students, will be the keynote speaker.
Mr. King: Faculty worked with staff from the School Tool program for training on Superintendent’s Conference Day, and later participated in the required training in Bloodborne Pathogens, Right to Know and Sexual Harassment. The AUSSIE program this year will focus on writing skills. During Open House, parents were provided with a Power Point explaining the changes in the cut scores on the state assessment tests. Young Rhinebeck assisted with an Open House held for Spanish speaking parents who require assistance from translators, and the PTSO arranged for class parents to assist with presentations on how classes are run. As part of the Eco Initiative, the Kindergarten students did a survey on what they eat for snack, the 5th Grade students set up a grid on the property to survey insects and other fauna, and the 3rd Grade students are looking into the separation of recyclable materials from the general waste stream. The Rotary’s Dictionary Project distributed a dictionary to each 3rd Grade student on October 18th. With a focus on bullying, the School Safety Officer will be visiting each classroom. Mr. King commended his staff for their efforts aimed at bringing field trips into the building, saving transportation dollars while still enriching the students’ experiences. 
4.2 
Race to the Top Update 

Mr. Phelan reported that the application timeline is very tight, while details from SED are very few.  November 8 is the deadline for submission of the Scope of Work. Rhinebeck District staff and their counterparts at other districts are beginning to log the time and miles and, ultimately, the money that will have to be invested in this mandate over the next four years. Time and miles are already piling up. One requirement is for districts to spend about 75% of their allocation to secure the services of a data expert, a curriculum expert, and an instruction expert to serve as technical support team known as a regional Network Team.  Our District will be spending about $30,000 of the total $40,000 in RTTT funding we are slated to receive over the next four years to support this Team. The districts in Dutchess County’s BOCES have been engaged in robust discussion about how the Team should be configured and how much it will cost. Most districts have committed to contributing to the Team since, with only one exception, they do not have the capacity in-house to perform the required work. It is unclear at this time how much additional expenditure will be incurred for our District beyond the $2,500 per year that remains from our total anticipated RTTT funds. We will be responsible for implementing new principal and teacher evaluation systems, developing curricula to meet the Common Core Standards, and gearing up to implement the new assessments. John King from SED has recently posted a memo with a large section devoted to RTTT that includes a statement about establishing Pre-K standards. At this time, Pre-K and K are not requirements in New York State, but there is some discussion that this may be a precursor to establishing these grades as required, in spite of the current economic climate. It is everyone’s hope that the payoff at the end of this effort will be an improved educational experience for our children.
Discussion followed among the Board members and Mr. Phelan concerning whether the contribution of the RTTT allocation to the regional Network Team was a requirement. Given the scope of work, the District does not have the necessary personnel to complete the work in-house and must participate and contribute.
The Board members asked the Superintendent to please keep an accounting of all funds and resources spent by our District in order to comply with all the requirements set forth by SED and in order to claim the $40,000 in RTTT funding we are slated to receive. 
(Ms. Rich left the meeting briefly at 8:18 pm and returned at 8:20, during this discussion.)

Discussion turned to how the Network Team might function, what elements could involve collaboration among Districts, use of the Network Teams as turnkey trainers, and how assistance from the Network Teams will be allocated, given the disparate level of need among the districts. Concern was expressed for the amount that will have to drawn from the General Fund to satisfy the RTTT requirements. Note was made that the term “re-purpose” is being employed with reference to funds that will have to be diverted from previously developed curricula, programs and initiatives. Discussion has been opened with BOCES about the possible “re-purposing”of the COSERS already developed by BOCES to shift human and financial resources to accomplish these goals.

Discussion then turned to the Board goal related to advocacy and the need to look for opportunities to advocate to State Ed about the obstacles they are throwing in
our path to try to do the best for our constituents. It was also noted that this new expense essentially vitiates the financial model that the District had recently crafted.

Mrs. Cascio advised her colleagues that there is an opportunity available on the SED website to sign up to receive updates on the RTTT program. 
4.3 
Board Committee Reports
Mrs. Cascio reported for the Policy Committee, which met on October 14. The Committee covered four topics: 1) development of 6 or 7 new policies in response to the State Comptroller’s Report; Mrs. Cascio noted that the Report stated that no errors and no mismanagement were found; 2) consideration of the “Community Resources” link on the District’s website in terms of how and what entities gain access to participating in the listing; 3) discussion of concussions and student athletes in view of the state guidelines now under construction governing who has the authority to determine what assessment needs to be made; and 4) a review of policies relating directly to students in the light of the goal of improving school climate. Mr. Vallas added that the Committee is also discussing a donor recognition policy. 
5.0 
Comments

5.1
Good News

Mrs. Cascio congratulated the District on the opening of the Parent Portal.

Mr. Phelan noted that Mr. Kreps and Mrs. Bovee, in response to the relatively small number of people who had problems logging on and access the site, developed a screencast that talks the individual through each of the required steps. This will be available for the next round when the next quarter’s grades are released.

Mr. Phelan reported that the District anticipates a donation from RSF in further support of the LEGO Robotics work going on at CLS. The RSF had paid to send two CLS teachers to Tufts for the program this past summer and now equipment is needed to move with that. There is also strong interest on the part of RSF in finding ways to support a pre-engineering program in our Middle School
Mr. Phelan also reported that he, Mr. Kreps, and Dr. Davenport have scheduled a visit to the Bard High School Early College program in Queens on November 30 to gather ideas on how the District might participate in this opportunity.
Messrs. Phelan and Kreps had a Skype meeting with Dr. Wright in Madagascar and met some of the Malagasy educators on the other side of the globe. This was an introductory use of the technology and, with some slight sound problems at the beginning, the system worked well.

The Agenda includes a request to accept yet another donation from the PTSO, which is pushing the current total close to what they had contributed in all of last year, with this amount coming already this early in the school year.

5.2 
Old Business



None.
5.3 
Public Comment



None
5.4 Other

Mrs. Cascio reported that the Coalition for Rhinebeck Youth will host a meeting on November 18 which will provide a panel of people who will be taking questions from the audience on the topic of substance abuse among young adults.

Mr. Vallas noted that the Discovery Festival, exploring the Science of Sport, will be held next Saturday at the Rhinebeck High School/Middle School campus.
Mr. Slayton reported that he had attended the NYSSBA Convention in New York on Thursday and Friday. His takeaways from the Convention included the following: 1) children learn to read and then read to learn, with the cusp occurring at 3rd Grade; one speaker advocated for an end to social promotion for children who aren’t proficient in reading early on; 2) there will be a tax cap coming in 2011, and there are some indications that forced consolidation may be in the offing; 3) at a Q and A session for the Chancellor and Education Commissioner, a question was raised concerning the interest in consolidation, which elicited significant reaction from the audience, and the answer provided referred only to “encouraging smaller districts to pool resources through BOCES.”
Mr. Phelan reported that the Village of Rhinebeck’s Sidewalk Committee will be providing flyers to send home with tips about safe walking to school. Also, the District has been approached by a member of the community who is interested in a project for improvement to the District’s ball fields. The District will engage an architect who is here for the 5-year plan about ideas on this project.

6.0  
Action Items

6.1
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the following consent items:
6.1.1
Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the CSE and CPSE recommendations.*
6.1.2  
Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to accept a grant award from the Rhinebeck PTSO in the total amount of $1,253.61, as stipulated. (See attached.)*
6.1.3 
Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the Treasurers’ Reports (Extracurricular Fund - July, August, and September 2010).*
6.1.4
Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to

approve the list of additional emergency conditional substitute teachers and substitute non-instructional staff for the 2010-11 school year.* 


VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Rich); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT 


MOTION CARRIED
6.2 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve additional CLS Enrichment Program teachers. (See attached.)*

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Rich); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT 


MOTION CARRIED
6.3
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to approve the 2010-11 Superintendent’s Administrative Goals. (See attached.)*

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Rich); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT 


MOTION CARRIED
6.4 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to appoint Sophie Clarke to the civil service position of Food Service Worker, effective October 1, 2010, at a rate of $10.56 per hour for a three-and-a-half (3 ½) hour day, with a 26 week probationary period.*

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Rich); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT 


MOTION CARRIED
6.5 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to appoint Patricia Werner to the civil service position of Food Service Worker, effective October 13, 2010, at a rate of $10.56 per hour for a three-and-a-half (3 ½) hour day, with a 26 week probationary period.*

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Rich); 

0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT 


MOTION CARRIED
6.6 +Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to authorize the preparation of a written response to the Report of Examination prepared by the Office of the State Comptroller and to file such response, when completed, in the office of the District Clerk.
Prior to the vote, the Board members and Mr. Phelan briefly discussed the Audit Report. President Slayton reported that the Audit Committee and Board members had received copies and noted that in no case did the auditors find error. 
Mr. Phelan reported that Mr. Burnell will prepare the response, which will be reviewed by the Audit Committee before the Board approves the response. Given the 90 day timeline, the Board would need to approve the response at the first January meeting, thus the Audit Committee will review in December. Given some confusion over the date on which the 90-day clock begins ticking owing to the difference in information received at the exit interview as opposed to the more recent phone contact, the District will adhere to the earlier due date of January 20, 2011.
VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Rich); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT 


MOTION CARRIED
7.0 
Executive Session


Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to enter Executive Session at 9:00 pm for the purpose of discussion of collective negotiations pursuant to Article XIV of the Civil Service Law.
VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Rich); 0 NAY;

0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT 

MOTION CARRIED

Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to appoint Joseph Phelan as Clerk Pro Tempore.
VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Rich); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT 

MOTION CARRIED

(Ms. Rich left the meeting at 9:24 pm.)
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to return to Regular Session at 9:27 pm.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Vallas); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Rich)

MOTION CARRIED
8.0  
Adjournment


Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to adjourn at 9:28 pm.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Vallas); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Rich)

MOTION CARRIED
Respectfully submitted,
Margaret Todisco

District Clerk

Joseph Phelan

Clerk Pro Tempore


